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INSPIRE, CELEBRATE, CHALLENGE, ACHIEVE 
 

MEETING OF THE ICENI ACADEMY LOCAL GOVERNING BODY 
(Member of the Connected Learning Multi-Academy Trust) 

1 December 2016 at 9am 
  
Present: 
* Cllr L Barton      Mrs J Bass (Lead Headteacher)  
* Major P Hopper   * Mrs J Powell    
   Mrs K Chaplin    * Mrs R Newton  (Deputy Headteacher)   
* Mr D King (Chair)   * Mrs Catherine Graydon 
   Mrs K Wallace (Headteacher)   
 
*indicates attendance 
 
In attendance: 
 Mrs J Dickson 
 Mrs T Weavers (Clerk to Governors) 
   

1. Apologies for absence 
Apologies for absence were received from, and consented for, Miss Wallace and Mrs Chaplin. 
The Chair formally welcomed Mrs Graydon to the Local Governing Body. 
It was noted that, in the Headteacher’s absence, Mrs Newton would be reporting in her place. 

  
2. Declarations of Interest / Conflict of Interest  

It was confirmed that all Governors, including Mrs Graydon, had completed and returned their 
declaration forms. 
There were no new declarations of business interests to record and no Governor identified any 
conflict of interest with any item on the agenda nor the receipt or giving of any gifts or hospitality 
since the last meeting. 
 

3. Notification of any other business  
There had been no notifications of any other business. 
However, the Chair asked that it was recorded that all best wishes for a speedy return were 
sent to Miss Wallace. 

 
4. Minutes of the previous meeting (previously circulated) 
 The minutes of the last meeting held on 26 September 2016 were approved and signed as a 

true record. 
 

The following matters arising from these minutes, and which did not appear elsewhere on the 
agenda, were highlighted:- 
Item 4: the response from the Headteacher on the outcome of her request to SGOSS for 
potential new governors was deferred to the next meeting. 

Action: Headteacher to report on response from  
SGOSS re potential new governors (4.4) 

Item 5: Mr King signed the Code of Conduct.  The Clerk advised Mrs Graydon that she would 
be sending her a number of Trust documents for her information and that she would be asked 
to sign the Code of Conduct at the next meeting. 

Action: Clerk to send Trust documents to CG (4.5) 
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Action: CG to sign Code of Conduct Register (4.5) 
In a short discussion regarding Trust documentation, the Scheme of Delegation (SoD) was 
mentioned as being a particularly important and useful source of information.  The Governors 
agreed that future documents of this nature should in future be circulated in draft. This would 
help build a sense of jointly owned governance, improve connection between the school LGBs 
and the Trust and could lead to yet better documentation. It was agreed the Chair would raise 
the matter with the Trust Chair.  
Item 5: the Clerk confirmed that the LGB ToRs had been revised as requested (attached as 
Appendix 1). 
Item 7.6:  The Deputy Headteacher was unable to report on the progress of SE+ except to say 
that she knew that the Headteacher had attended at least one meeting with other headteachers 
and that another one had been organised in which it was expected that they would pick on an 
area of strength and discuss the evidence.  A progress meeting was taking place the following 
week with Mr Webb and the next data drop would be on Friday, 9 December 2016 (the date 
set for all Trust academy schools).   
As it would not be possible to discuss the most up to date data at this meeting, it was suggested 
that there was an extra meeting of Governors in mid to late January 2017 when they could look 
at a mesh of the new action plan post recent Trust Review and the data.   It was agreed, 
therefore, that any review of SE+ would be deferred to early next year when there would be a 
specific session to which it was suggested that Mr Webb might be invited. 

Action: Extra LGB meeting to be scheduled for January 2017 (4.7.6) 
Item 7.8: it was confirmed that both the Pupil Premium Grant (PPG) and Sports Premium 
impact documents had been uploaded on to the school website. 
Item 7.9: it was confirmed that a document explaining how to access the Iceni DropBox site 
had been circulated to all Governors.  It was also confirmed that the Clerk would be given 
separate access to allow her to upload documentation. 

Action: Clerk to be given admin rights to  DropBox (4.7.9) 
Item 7.9: it was agreed that any discussion regarding the Key Facts summary document should 
be deferred to the next meeting to allow the Headteacher to report. 

Action: Key Facts Summary for next mtg (4.7.9) 
Item 7.13: the Deputy Headteacher reported that work continued on trying to find the right social 
media platform to use to improve the school’s communication with parents.  Other schools were 
being looked at to find the best option with a focus on safety and controls.  She hoped to have 
an update in the New Year and could possibly comment further at the proposed January 
meeting.  She wished to assure Governors that the school was fully committed to this strategy 
but was alive to the necessity for good practice and safety for all concerned. 

Action: RN to report on advances with social media strategy (4.7.13) 
Item 8: Governors acknowledged that they had now received the action plan for Yr6 and asked 
the Deputy Headteacher to talk them through it.  It was noted that the area of improvement was 
“In order for Year 6 to make rapid improvements towards achieving ARE 100% above 
national average” the school had to:- 
Leadership & Management 
Within 2 weeks (September 2016) – these tasks had been completed 

(a) Review pupils on SEN register with SENCo and ensure their needs are met through 
targeted support and teaching as needed  

(b) Incorporate identified areas of need into SIP 
(c) Create provision map and intervention schedule for all target groups including More Able 

 
 Within 4 weeks (from September 2016) – these tasks had been completed 

(a) Report to governors, HT and strategic group on baseline assessments 
(b) Meet with core subject leads to report and areas of need 
(c) Monitoring of teaching, interventions and books across Year 6 to show good+ practice 

and accelerated learning 
(d) SAL to monitor use of assessment tracking system and the impact of this on teaching 
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 Within 12 weeks (from September 2016) – these tasks were in progress 
(a) Targeted children to be using accelerated reader across the school 
(b) SAL to complete data analysis to identify target groups of all categories 
(c) Regular book monitoring to ensure coverage, progress and impact 
(d) Barriers to learning are reviewed six weekly 

 
 Teaching & Learning 

 All learning to be consistently good as demonstrated by triangulated evidence from in 
year progress data, marking for improvement, pupil response to marking, lesson 
observations and planning 

 Within 2 weeks (September 2016) – these tasks had been completed 
(a) Use gap analysis, taken from Year 5 completion of 2016 SATs, to plan appropriate 

lessons 
(b) Use barriers to learning grids to establish intervention groups 
(c) Incorporate the promotion of Reading into Establishment Week 
(d) Establish a growth mindset across the year group 
(e) Establish groups for Maths and GaPS 
(f) Baseline level assessment for all pupils 
(g) Create and adhere to thorough timetable 
(h) Establish appropriate spelling groups and work with Joanna Bamford to improvement 

GaPS 
 
 Within 4 weeks (from September 2016) – these tasks had been completed 

(a) Monitor the quality of next steps, their responses and pupil reflection and the impact of 
these 

(b) Meet with SENCo to monitor effectiveness of interventions 
(c) Reflect on assessment completed during first four weeks to identify further gaps and 

monitor 
(d) Small group tuition to be set up after school – these task had yet to be completed – this 

would be for children that would probably achieve ARE with further support  
(e) Regular test and teacher assessment at the end of each unit 
(f) Attend pupil progress meetings with SENCo and Headteacher  

 
 Within 12 weeks (from September 2016) – these tasks had been either been completed or 

were in progress 
(a) Administer sample papers to identify further gaps and intervention needs 
(b) Data analysis barriers to learning completed to identify further gaps and intervention 

needs 
(c) Lesson study within Year 6 to ensure consistency 

 
  Governors acknowledged the challenge and the gap between likely and target performance. 

and asked what they could do to support the plan.  The Deputy Headteacher said that the 
Yr6 attainment might be below that of last year but their behaviour was very much better and 
thus easier to address.  The Chair replied that Governors appreciated all the effort behind the 
plan and recognised the significant challenge of the children achieving 10% above the national 
average and said the likely shortfall needed additional resourcing or a revision to target.   

Meeting had a short break at 9.58 
Meeting resumed at 10.04 

 
 The Deputy Headteacher reported that some sample papers had been undertaken to inform 

the gap analysis and to thus establish appropriate intervention groups where required; for 
example, high frequency words, spellings, reading comprehension for higher learners.  The 
gap analysis, to determine key areas for improvement, would also assist teachers to plan 
appropriately and, in tandem with the barriers to learning identified when the children were in 
Yr5, would help decide which interventions would support those who were not on the SEN 
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Register; those on the Register would have been already discussed with the SENCo to plan 
for their provision. 

  The Deputy Headteacher then went through the plan summarising the actions already taken to 
support children to meet ARE in Reading, Writing, Spelling and Maths.   This included support 
from the Trust from Mr Gough and Mr Webb. 

  In summary, she reported that there had also been a rigorous book scrutiny and monitoring of 
interventions had been carried out through drop-ins and monitoring of the staff files.  There had 
a new spelling scheme introduced, regular reading sessions had been implemented and a new 
Maths scheme of work had been brought in to support the development of reasoning and 
problem solving.  There was also extra support the higher learning potential (HLP) children.   

  In response to a question regarding achieving ten per cent above national average, the 
Deputy Headteacher replied that currently 50% were working towards ARE and the other half 
were not.   The HLP group was fairly large and they were being targeted with additional support 
in Writing and Maths. 

  In response to a question about time taken to provide interventions¸ the Deputy 
Headteacher replied that not all of these were taken out of the classroom and there could be 
interventions targeted within a lesson to ensure accelerated progress and understanding. 

  In response to a question about those children who were not expecting to achieve ARE, 
she replied that there had only been a few at a lower level in KS1.  It had thus been a surprise 
that some of these children had had to be targeted in Yr6.   

 She then gave out the following data for where the children were at this time:- 
x Reading – 62.7% at or above ARE / 37.3% below 
x Writing – 56% at or above ARE / 43% below 
x Maths – 56% at or above ARE / 43% below 

To achieve 10% above national average in Combined (Reading, Writing, Maths), this would 
need to be 63% which was a challenge. 
In response to a question as to whether this year’s Yr5 were being looked at in a similar 
manner to ensure that, once in Yr6, there would not be the need for so many 
interventions etc, the Deputy Headteacher replied that the recent Trust Review had picked 
this up.  It was certainly hoped that there would not be such a need for ‘firefighting’ and that 
both staff and children could enjoy Yr6.  All the staff were aware of the challenges and would 
be looking at barriers to learning and gap analysis at one of the INSET days.   
Governors asked to see evidence of the work being done by staff at the January meeting.  

Action: Evidence of Yr6 teaching & learning from RN at Jan 2017 mtg (4.8) 
In response to a question as to whether the school had the necessary resources to 
undertake what was required to move all the children forward, the Deputy Headteacher 
replied that the Review had stated that the interventions had to be run by teachers.  This could 
be an issue as the school did not have the resources to take teaching staff out of class to 
deliver these.  Governors acknowledged this and confirmed that they aware that there was a 
pressure on resources and that they had to keep a firm hold on the budget.   The Trust would 
need to recognise that there was going to be a shortfall in performance and thus full staffing 
was essential and should be seen as a priority for the Board.  It had already been highlighted 
that two members of staff would be leaving and plans had already been proposed but they 
could lead to resource implications.  Therefore, it would be necessary to have discussions 
internally about financial implications and whether there was anything further that could be 
done to reduce current expenditure and then to go to the Board to find out how the Trust could 
help. 

Action: Chair and HT to review prior to request to the Trust (4.8) 
It was then suggested that perhaps the parents should be contacted via a ‘skills audit’ to see 
whether there were any who could offer support (for example, perhaps working as a TA in 
another school with a few hours to spare to support Iceni).  It was acknowledged that that was 
a good suggestion but the school struggled to get support from parents.  However, they could 
be asked at, for example, the Bazaar or Christmas performances, and the Chair and Mrs 
Graydon agreed to put something appropriate together. 

Action: Chair & CG to draft a ‘skills audit’ for parents (4.8) 
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It was then suggested that perhaps this could be extended to the wider community and 
Governors were reminded about the support already provided by the local Rotary Club. 

 
5. Local Governing Body priorities  
 

The Chair, since taking over in October 2016, had given some thought to how he saw the 
priorities for the LGB and had put forward the following:-  

 
x Performance - evidence inclusive of SE+: delivery of the target educational performance 

of the school was the most important priority  
x Action Plan - change delivery and sustained improvement - where it matters most: this 

will pivotal and needed to reflect he Trust’s Review 
x Stakeholder relationships and effective communications - aided by governors: the Chair 

would be delivering a half-termly communication/update to be shared with governors and 
parents – he would appreciate any feedback from Governors 

x Governance - at Iceni and wider across Connected Learning (CL): he believed that Iceni 
were aware of what they should be doing  

x Support - to the Head and her team and those they serve: it was the Governors’ 
responsibility to both support and challenge the Headteacher  

 
 Governors supported the Chair with his priorities. 
 
 At this point, Mrs Powell wished to bring to the Governors’ attention, her visit with the SENCo 

the previous week.  She highlighted the following:- 
x Mrs Pilgrim had presented a report on her work as the SENCo in which it had been stated 

that:- 
x There currently 41 pupils on the SEN Register with 2 with Education, Health & Care 

Plans (EHCPs) – there was one more being finalised for a child in Yr5 and a potential 
further two  

x The SENCo continued to work with the Educational Psychologist  
x TAs/LSAs were receiving a range of training 
x All One Plan meetings had been completed for this term 
x The SENCo had completed her EKLAN training and had cascaded this down to the 

TAs 
x Mrs Powell had spent time with the SENCo looking at the resources for SEND children 

including the possible purchase of Dynamo Maths.  She had indicated that IT provision 
was not good and that she would need at least four tablets to give the children access to 
this new software; it was suggested that perhaps a sponsor could be found to purchase 
the tablets.  Governors supported the purchase of Dynamo Maths (at a cost of £800) as 
they could see that this could be a valuable took to deliver better outcomes for the SEND 
children.   Mrs Powell congratulated Mrs Cathmoir, the SEN LSA, for the excellent job she 
was doing.  She expressed her thanks for the time and effort from the SENCo to make it 
such a positive visit. 

 
6. Headteacher’s Report  
 

Due to the Headteacher’s absence, there had not been a circulated Report.  However, the 
Deputy Headteacher presented the Governors with the following:- 
x The front page of the SEF – the following report on staffing was deemed as confidential 

and has thus been recorded separately (see attached) 
x Attendance data for the Autumn Term to date: 

x Overall attendance – 96.01% (target 96%) 
x FSM attendance – 92.93% (with 3.27% authorised and 3.80% unauthorised) 
x SEND attendance – 96.58% (with 2.37% authorised and 1.05% unauthorised) 
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x Service children attendance - 96.3% (with 2.90% authorised and 0.73% unauthorised) 
x PPG attendance – 94.77% (with 3.10% authorised and 2.13% unauthorised) 
x Non-PPG attendance – 96.77% (with 2.35% authorised and 0.88% unauthorised) 

Governors were very pleased with this data and with the actions taken to resolve the persistent 
absenteeism.   
x It was noted that there were two children on a Child Protection Plan (siblings) 
x One child was currently on a Child in Need Plan which would shortly move to a Child 

Protection Plan 
x A family (two children) were working with Family Solutions; two further referrals had been 

made but only one taken up 
x One child was working with the Emotional Wellbeing and Mental Health Service 
x Two children had been referred to MECES as children missing in education  

  
7. Performance Evidence    
 

x Governors acknowledged that they had spent considerable time during the recent 
Monitoring Day discussing the emerging outcomes from the recent Trust Review.  The 
Chair drew particular attention to comments made on governance:- 
x The Reviewers felt that the school’s SEF had been over-optimistic about its 

judgements on delivery of educational standards (governors agreed) 
x The Reviewers felt that the Governors did not regularly monitor, for example, the 

progress of those children working at greater depth or the impact of accelerated and 
differentiated learning on the groups of advantaged and disadvantaged children 
(governors did not agree).   

x The Reviewers identified a number of positives including the leadership, the children’s 
behaviour and attitude to learning.  They saw broad and balanced evidence across 
their Review, also saw challenge and questioning by the Governors (governors 
agreed) and recommended further training (governors agreed). 

 It was agreed that, once the Action Plan had been devised by the Trust from the judgements 
made by the Reviewers (Pav Saunders and David Lloyd), it could be discussed in more detail 
at the forthcoming meeting in January.   

Action: Govs to review Trust Action Plan from Review (7) 
x SE+ - current self-assessment status: as agreed earlier, this discussion was deferred 

until the return of the Headteacher.  
 
8. Action Plan       
 

It was acknowledged that the school’s Plan would be superseded by the Action Plan to be 
devised by the Trust (as outlined above).   

    
9.     Stakeholders      
 

x External Stakeholders: in response to a question as to when the school could expect 
its next Ofsted inspection, Governors were told that, as an academy, it should not 
expect to receive an inspection until its third year.  However, there could be issues which 
trigger an inspection so all staff and Governors should be prepared.  

x Survey Results and Action Plans: it was confirmed that a survey had been undertaken of 
both pupils and parents (at the recent Parent Evenings) in line with the SE+ requirements.  
Governors asked to see the outcome of each survey and any subsequent action plans as 
they saw them being key pieces of information; it was suggested that this too could be an 
agenda item for the January meeting.     

Action: Govs to receive outcomes from surveys and action plans (9) 
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10. Finance Update 
 

 It was acknowledged that the Chair would look at the finer details of the accounts later but, in 
the meantime, the Business Manager highlighted the following from her Report (circulated):- 
x A report from the Business Manager would be circulated to Governors on a monthly basis; 

all Trust School Business Managers (SBMs) reported to the Board on a quarterly basis 
x Cost Centre 10001 Teachers: this was overspent by £48.7k – a member of staff had been 

on long-term sick leave and had then returned to work, only to then be absent again which 
had reset the entitlement to six months’ full pay (it was the same existing condition).  In 
January 2017 she would revert to six months’ half pay. 

x Cost Centre 10002 Supply Teachers: this remained at zero as the HLTAs covered all 
absences 

x Cost Centre 10004: Classroom Support: this was overspent by £19.6k due to having to 
employ an additional two LSAs to support two children who had transferred from the Infant 
School whilst in the process of being statemented.  It had also been necessary to pay an 
apprentice a salary (rather than at apprentice rate) as she had completed her training a 
year early and had been appointed as an LSA 

x It was agreed that the Chair would meet, on behalf of the Governors, with the SBM to 
discuss staffing once she had completed the November month-end accounts.  In 
response to a question regarding the percentage of staffing against the budget, she 
agreed to calculate this and report back at the next meeting.   She was then asked 
whether it was possible for the school to keep to the budget for the remainder of 
the financial year.  It was suggested that, if the situation continued as it was, then it was 
probably not possible.  The Chair declared that he wished to have a robust conversation 
about the potential options and choices with the SBM and would be pleased if any other 
Governor wished to join them.  It was acknowledged that the ‘books had to balance’ and 
Governors were extremely concerned but clearly understood the exceptional 
circumstances especially around staffing.   

Action: Chair to meet with JD to review staffing (10) 
Action: JD to advise re staffing percentage against budget (10) 

x The Chair stated that, once he had a greater understanding of the budgetary implications, 
he could go to the Board and explain the shortfall and seek their advice as to the way 
forward.  This could only be construed as being constructive and giving them due warning 
of the potential implications to the Trust.  The SBM stated that she would be able to 
provide a report which could be taken to the Board.  

x Governors spent a short time going through the narrative provided by the SBM which 
accompanied the cost centre summary; they had no further concerns 

x  It was acknowledged that the SBM would provide details of the 206/17 carry forward from 
Month 6 onwards 

In response to a question regarding bank signatories now that Mr Tuxford had stood 
down as Chair, it was confirmed that Mr King’s paperwork had been lodged with the Bank and 
it was suggested that Mrs Newton should also be made a cheque signatory in the event of the 
Headteacher not being available; approved. 

Action: RN to be made cheque signatory (10) 
In response to a question regarding the electricity bill, it was confirmed that the school had 
not been on a fixed rate since March 2016.  Therefore, a new contract had been taken out with 
Southern Electricity at a good rate with a saving from previously.  It was confirmed that the 
school still paid fuel bills with the Infant School on a 55/45 basis; from the readings, however, 
it should be at least the other way around but it would be preferable if the school paid what it 
actually used.  It was anticipated that this could be rectified in the future.  It was confirmed that 
the Salix Loan was still being repaid. 

 
At this point, Governors were advised that the Headteacher had received a letter from an Army 
family requesting that their payment for their child to attend the 2017 Yr6 Thriftwood trip be 
taken out of the funding received from the Army on an annual basis.  It was current practice 
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that those children who benefitted from the PPG had 50% of the cost paid for them from the 
PPG.  However, this particular child was not one of those and the request was for full payment 
of the cost of the trip (£65).  It was agreed that this would certainly set a precedent and 
Governors were not comfortable with this.  Therefore, a response would be sent stating that, 
as all the funding had already been allocated, their request could not be considered. 

Action: Response sent re request for full payment of residential trip (10) 
 
Governors were then asked to consider the Catering trading account; they could see that there 
were no major concerns but would have preferred that electricity and gas were included to gain 
a more balanced picture. 
They were informed that there had been a number of issues with the provision of the food from 
the Infant School which included insufficient food being sent over, complications with the menu 
and, at times, puddings being provided before the main meal.  The LA’s Commercial Manager 
for School Meals Support, Jason Walmsley, had become involved and other schools had been 
researched to see whether there was an alternative provider.  In response to a question as 
to how easy it would be to move to another school, Governors were informed that the Infant 
School would require three months’ notice but the greater issue was that other schools did not 
have the capacity to provide another hundred meals a day.  It was suggested that perhaps the 
school moved to independent caterers but that would naturally lead to a new set of terms and 
conditions of contract and possibly other provision difficulties.  When proposed by the Chair 
that he met with either the Infant School Headteacher and/or Chair of Governors, it was 
suggested that perhaps initially it should be left to Mr Walmsley to sort out as, as a mainstream 
school, the Infant School was his responsibility.   
 
It was then pointed out that the school was experiencing a number of problems with the delivery 
drivers from Thomas Ridley Foodservice who were extremely rude and blocked access to the 
school on a daily basis; this was clearly a safety issue but they had been spoken on a number 
of occasions and had not been helpful.  Concern was expressed that emergency vehicles would 
have no access if they were blocking the way. 
 
Governors were then asked to consider the purchase of CCTV provision for the Reception area 
and the alarm cupboard.  It was noted that there had been a considerable amount of copper 
piping introduced into the school and that the PE sheds had already been broken into.  It was 
suggested that an 8 channel unit could be installed with the capability to add an additional six 
at a later date.  The cost would be just under £1k and could be paid for out of the remainder of 
the capital funding.  In response to a question as to whether it would be a recordable 
system, it was confirmed that it would be; approved. 

Action: CTTV provision to be purchased (10) 
 
Governors had been previously circulated with the school’s revised Financial Regulations; 
there were no further comments to make; approved. 
 
Governors had been previously circulated with the ICE report from the visit of 22 November 
2016.  The following recommendations were brought to their attention: 

 
1.2 Has the risk register been reviewed and updated and are new operating risks identified 
and recorded? (RAG rated Yellow – the controls and procedures in place need some attention 
and review): 
Recommendation: It is recommended that the risk register is reviewed by the Local Governing 
Body to ensure that all relevant risks are included and categorised correctly. It is also 
recommended that the risk register includes a date of when it was last updated to ensure the 
latest version is being reviewed. 
Action: It was agreed that this did need to be reviewed and Governors would be sent a copy 
for their consideration. 

Action: Risk Register to be sent to Govs for review and comment (10) 
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1.3 Are the academy’s financial regulations reviewed at least annually?   (RAG rated Amber- 
the controls and procedures in place need some reasonably urgent attention and action):     
Recommendation:  The Financial Regulations should be reviewed as soon as possible to 
reflect the changes to the Local Governing Body structure and should be reviewed annually 
thereafter to ensure an accurate document is maintained. 
Action: the Financial Regulations were reviewed, amended and approved as above. 
 
2.8 If the academy has a charge/purchase card, are adequate controls in place?  Is the 
balance on the card cleared every month? (RAG rated Yellow – the controls and procedures 
in place need some attention and review): 
Recommendation: The academy may wish to consider issuing an academy credit card in the 
name of another senior leader to aid the authorisation process and ensure the correct 
authorisation hierarchy is met at all times. 
Action: it was noted that the Headteacher was currently the sole holder of the charge card 
and it was mainly used to purchase from Amazon.  It was further noted that all other SBMs 
within the Trust had been issued with a card.  It was, therefore, approved that Mrs Dickson 
should also have one; the Headteacher would authorise any of her expenditure – the 
Financial Regulations would be revised accordingly. 

Action: JD to obtain a charge card (10) 
Action: Fin Regs to be revised re above (10) 

 
3.1 Has a balanced budget been approved by the governors and submitted to the regulatory 
body in accordance with the timetable (RAG rated   
Recommendation It is recommended that the budget for the academy should be discussed 
and formally approved by the Local Governing Body prior to being submitted to the Education 
Funding Agency.  It is recommended that the academy prepares a budget setting timetable 
to ensure that key deadlines for approval and submission are met. 
Action:  It was confirmed that the above should read that the academy should formally 
endorse (and not approve) the budget and that it was then sent to the Board as a 
recommendation for approval.  All timetables were set by the Trust’s Business Manager and 
it was she who ensured that key deadlines were met for approval and submission. 
 
3.5 Does the academy have a current forward financial plan which is regularly reviewed and 
updated (RAG rated Red: the controls and procedures in place need some very urgent 
attention and action-  this area is considered a high risk): 
Recommendation: It is recommended that a medium term financial plan is produced, is 
regularly reviewed and presented to the Local Governing Body so that Trustees and 
Governors can gain assurance that the academy is financially stable and that expenditure 
commitments can be met both in the short and medium term 
Action: it was confirmed that all SBMs in the Trust were working on 3 year plans. 
 
3.6 Does the academy have a development plan that considers the financial resource 
implications and is linked to the academy’s budget projections? (RAG rated Yellow – the 
controls and procedures in place need some attention and review): 
Recommendation: It is recommended that the academy priority plan covers a period of 3 
years and includes a consideration of the financial resource implications within the school 
priority plan and that this is then reflected in the academy’s annual budget and medium term 
financial forecast to ensure resources are available to implement the plan. 
Action:  it had been acknowledged above that a 3 year plan was being put in place and this 
would be discussed at the next LGB meeting. 

Action: Govs to receive 3 year plan to discuss at next mtg 
 

Governors were then advised that Virement 01 (see attached Appendix 2) had been prepared 
to reflect the revisions to the 2016/17 budget; approved and signed by the Chair. 
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11. Premises Update including Health & Safety 

x Mechanical / Heating Replacement:  it was reported that this being finalised but, for 
example, lagging of pipes and boxing them in was required and the sinks needed to be 
replaced. 

x Windows replacement: this was scheduled to be started shortly and would continue 
through the Christmas break. 

x Carpets: it was reported that the hallways and the Headteacher’s office would be 
completed during the Christmas break and the lino would be replaced once all other work 
had been finished. 

x Cabins: it was reported that these were being built now and would include heating but this 
could not be done until it had a power source; quotes were being sought 

x CIF bids: all bids were being submitted via the Trust: there were  two from each school – 
Iceni’s bid  would be for the removal of the asbestos and for a new roof 

x Health & Safety: Governors were presented with a report from a H&S inspection which 
had been undertaken by Mrs Dickson ad Major Hopper (PH) as the H&S Lead Governor 
on 17 November 2016.  The following concerns were highlighted:- 
x It was confirmed that PH had managed to get into the Boiler Room and that he had 

seen that the workmen were using it as a store room; this would be cleared out once 
they had finished.  However, he was more concerned that the security was poor and 
that it needed a lock on the door; this was to be actioned immediately. 

x Some remedial work had been identified to the play equipment 
x The issues regarding asbestos had been identified and that most of the known areas 

had been removed; those areas that had been found during the recent work on the 
school site would be the focus of one of the CIF bids to be submitted to the EFA shortly 

x It had been noted that staff were learning how best to control the temperature in their 
classrooms since the introduction of the new heating system 

x It had been identified that the photocopier and coat rack were causing an obstruction 
and needed to be moved as quickly as possible so that there was clear access in the 
event of an emergency and the need for an evacuation; there were also issues with 
school bags especially on the second floor by the stair case – alternative 
arrangements needed to be found  

x It had been identified that there were still issues with the storage rooms needing to be 
cleared out; there were, for example, a number of old pieces of IT equipment which 
need to removed and possibly recycled 

x It had been identified that not all electrical equipment had been PAT tested 
x It had been identified that boxes of paper should be stored away from the main 

corridor 
x It had been identified that the fire escapes and the routes therefrom needed to be 

maintained to avoid a build-up of leaves and ice during the cold weather; weekly 
checks would be conducted henceforth 

x It had been identified that there were wires hanging down from the speakers in the 
Hall which needed to be secured to the wall and there were telephone wires which 
needed to be secured in the main corridor 

Major Hopper was thanked for his very thorough report.  It was suggested that the 
checklist used to undertake this inspection should be reviewed as it was dated September 
2012; there could perhaps be something more up to date from the HSE website. 
It was agreed there should be an update of the actions from this report at the next 
meeting. 

Action: Update report of H&S inspection at next mtg (11) 
Action: H&S Checklist checked as most up to date (11) 

Cllr Barton left the meeting at 12.00 
12.  Governance      
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x The Chair reminded Governors that Mr Tuxford had resigned as the Chair of Governors 
and from the Local Governing Body on 16 November 2016.  This was because he 
believed that, as a Board Trustee, he was too often experiencing a conflict of interest 
between his responsibilities to the school and to the Trust.  Governors wished to express 
their thanks to him for all his efforts and hard work over the past seven years. 

x Mrs Graydon was once more welcomed to the Local Governing Body as an elected Parent 
Governor for a term of four years. 

x There now remained two vacancies within the Governing Body for Trust Governors (ie 
those recommended for appointment by the LGB).  Governors were urged to encourage 
anyone they knew who had appropriate skills to come forward. 

x In the light of the resignation of Mr Tuxford, the Governor specific responsibilities were 
reviewed (see Appendix 3 attached).  

x CL and Iceni governance: Governors acknowledged that the Trust governance structures 
were evolving and they were confident that they would play their part in any forthcoming 
changes.   

 
13. Support to the Head and her team 
 
 Governors expressed their thanks to the Deputy Headteacher and all the teaching and 

support staff for their contribution to the very positive Governor Monitoring Day on 24 
November 2016.  They were aware that there had been a certain feeling of low morale after 
the recent Trust Review and Governors felt that it had been a good time to come in and show 
their support for the staff.  Mrs Newton was thanked for the excellent job she had done in 
stepping in during the Headteacher’s absence. 

  
 
14. Safeguarding & Child Protection 
  
 It was noted that Mrs Sullivan, the Headteacher and the SENCo had undertaken lead 

designated staff training and that the Deputy Headteacher would be doing her training soon.   
 All staff had had safeguarding training on the INSET day at the start of the Autumn Term. 
 It was confirmed that Mrs Powell, as Lead Governor, met with the SENCo every term and 

she would in future be joined by Mrs Graydon.    Mrs Powell had met with the SENCo the 
previous week (see above). 

 
15. Policies 
 Governors had been circulated with a draft Marking Policy.  It was, however, noted that this 

could be changed again as there were various trials going on in other Trust schools and the 
formal outcome of the Review needed to be analysed.  Therefore, it was approved as the 
Policy stood at this time with the proviso that there could be a new version in due course. 

 
16. Governing Body Monitoring & Training 

x Mrs Powell had met with Miss Khan to look at the new Creative Links curriculum and had 
been very impressed with the way that the children had been engaged and worked 
together.  She thought that the concept of creative links was really impressive and would 
watch with interest its progress across the school.  She had prepared a report and it be 
would circulated shortly. 

Action: report to be circulated (16) 
x It was acknowledged that the Chair had prepared a report on the Monitoring Day 
x In looking at training, it was reported that the Chair had been to PHA for SE+ training; 

many other Trust governors had attended and it had been a good illustration of how the 
tool worked 

x The Chair confirmed that he would be undertaking the Introduction to New Chair of 
Governors training 
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17. Future dates of meetings 
 
  Date of January 2017 Extraordinary LGB meeting to be advised 
 Thursday, 9 March 2017 (Governor Monitoring Day) 
 Thursday, 16 March 2017 (Local Governing Body meeting) 
 
 Thursday, 15 June 2017 at 9am (Budget meeting) 
 Thursday, 29 June 2017 (Governor Monitoring Day) 
 Thursday, 6 July 2017 at 9am (Local Governing Body meeting) 
 
18. Any Other Business   
 It was noted that, as part of the DfE’s guidance to supporting pupils at school with medical 

conditions, schools were advised to consider purchasing an automated external defibrillator 
(AED) as part of their first aid equipment.  There was now a child with a heart condition within 
the school and it was proposed to Governors that an AED was purchased.  In response to a 
question as to whether this was on the child’s EHCP, it was stated that it was not.  
Governors wished to be better informed before making a decision and asked that they come 
back to this once they had given this. 

Action: Govs to be advised further on purchase of AED (18) 
 

Meeting closed at 12.30 
 

 
Signed:       Date: 
 Chair of Governors, Iceni Academy 
 
 
 
 

Action Points Responsible 
Governor(s) / 
Committee 

Date to be 
completed by 

Agenda Item – 
 

Response from SGOSS re 
potential new governors 

Headteacher Next mtg Item 4.4 

Trust documents sent to 
CG 

Clerk ASAP Item 4.5 
 

Code of Conduct Register 
to be signed 

CG Next mtg Item 4.5 

Extra meeting scheduled 
for January 2017 

ALL ASAP Item 4.7.6 

Admin rights for Clerk to 
DropBox 

SS/Clerk ASAP Item 4.7.9 
 

Key Facts summary Headteacher  Next mtg Item 4.7.9 
Advances on social media 
strategy 

Deputy 
Headteacher  

Next mtg Item 4.7.13 

Evidence of Yr6 T&L  Deputy 
Headteacher  

Next mtg Item 4.8 

Review of finances prior 
to request to the Trust%

Chair & 
Headteacher  

ASAP% Item 4.8%

Draft a ‘skills audit’ for 
parents 

Chair & CG ASAP Item 4.8 

Review of Trust Action 
Plan 

ALL Next mtg Item 7 
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Outcomes from surveys 
with action plans 

Headteacher  Next mtg Item 9 

Staffing expenditure 
review 

Chair / SBM ASAP Item 10 
 

Staffing percentage 
against budget 

SBM Next mtg Item 10 

New cheque signatory – 
Deputy Headteacher  

SBM ASAP Item 10 

Request for payment for 
residential trip 

Headteacher  ASAP Item 10 

CCTV to be purchased  SBM ASAP Item 10 
Risk Register to be 
circulated for comment 

SBM/CLERK ASAP Item 10 

Charge card obtained for 
SBM 

SBM ASAP Item 10 

Revision of Fin Regs re 
SBM obtaining c/card 

SBM For next mtg Item 10 

Receipt of 3 year plan SBM For next mtg Item 10 
Update on H&S 
inspection visit 

PH / SBM For next mtg Item 11 
 

Report on Creative Link 
Monitoring Visit 

JP ASAP Item 16 

Govs to be advised on 
purchase of AED 

SBM/Headteacher  ASAP Item 18 

 
 
  
 
%
% %
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APPENDIX 1 Revised LGB Terms of Reference for Iceni Academy (as requested at LGB mtg of 26.9.16) 

ICENI ACADEMY 
(FOUNDING SCHOOL OF CONNECTED LEARNING ACADEMY TRUST) 

 

Terms of Reference for the Local Governing Body of the Connected Learning Academy Trust 

The terms of reference of the Local Governing Body (LGB) must be approved by the Board of Trustees 
(the Board) of the Academy Trust.  The Board may review and amend these terms of reference from time 
to time.  These terms of reference provide the framework within which the LGB shall operate. 

The LGB of Iceni Academy will be composed, where possible, of 11 members: The Headteacher, 2 staff 
elected governors, at least 2 parent elected governors and up to 6 Trust governors. 

The Board of Trustees supports the Local Governing Body in its ambition for the academy to remain good 
and to move towards outstanding. It believes that outstanding schools take responsibility for their own 
decisions and wishes to enable and support the LGB in achieving this as soon as possible. 

Working Practice: 

1. The structure of the LGB will be agreed by the Board and may be amended from time to time. 

2. The usual term of office for all members of the LGB will be 4 years except for the headteacher. 

3. The members of the LGB shall, upon their appointment or election, give an undertaking to the 
Members and Board of Trustees to uphold the objects of the Company as set out in the Articles 
of Association and all policies and procedures agreed by the trust or LGB from time to time. 

4. The Chair and Vice Chair of the LGB will be elected annually by the members of LGB at its first 
meeting in each School year. 

5. In the absence of either the Chair or the clerk at a meeting of the LGB, the LGB will agree a 
replacement for the meeting.  

6. The Chair of the LGB will meet with representatives of the Board at the beginning of each School 
year to discuss the roles and responsibilities of the LGB in relation to the local academy’s 
development plan and any other issues as appropriate.   

7. The LGB will meet as often as is necessary to fulfil its responsibilities but, as a minimum, the LGB 
will meet at least once each term.  

8. The quorum for any meeting of the LGB meeting is 50% of those members of the LGB currently 
appointed (rounded up to the nearest whole number) 

9. The clerk to the LGB will circulate an agenda and any papers at least one week before a meeting 
of the LGB.    

10. It is assumed that each Member of the LGB has read any papers as long as they have been 
circulated in accordance with point 9. 

11. All recommendations and decisions made at a meeting of the LGB will be recorded accurately in 
writing.  These minutes will be forwarded by the clerk of the LGB at least one week before the 
next LGB.   

12. The Board may request the Chair of the LGB to attend any Board meeting and present a summary 
of the issues discussed and recommendations made at any previous LGB meeting.  
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13. Any Director of the Academy Trust may attend a meeting of the Local Governing Body. 

14. Any member of the LGB may request the Chair to invite persons who are not members of the LGB 
to attend its meetings.  

15. Each member of the LGB shall have one equal vote.  Where there is an equal division of votes, 
the Chair of the LGB will have the casting vote.  

16. All decisions reserved for the LGB shall be determined by the Board and will be reviewed at least 
annually.   

Terms of Reference of Local Governing Body: 

1. Appoint the Chair of Local Governing Body 

2. Approve and monitor the school budget 

3. Propose School Improvement Plan 

4. Review progress against School Improvement Plan 

5. Propose pupil behaviour policies 

6. Approve pupil behaviour policies 

7. Monitor implementation of behaviour policies 

8. Exclude a pupil more than 15 days or permanently 

9. Review exclusion on appeal 

10. Direct reinstatement of excluded students 

11. Draft admission arrangements 

12. Consult on admissions arrangement if appropriate 

13. Ranking places 

14. Allocate or refuse places in year 

15. Defend refusals at appeals 

16. Propose premises-related polices 

17. Propose an Academy premises & capital strategies 

18. Approve sub-committee structures to meet governors’ responsibilities eg Curriculum / Staffing 
Committees 

19. Monitor property processes to ensure Trustees’ responsibilities are fully discharged 

20. Monitor implementation of H&S Policy 

21. Develop a Risk Management Plan 

22. Report on Risks to Audit Committee 

23. Propose, and regularly review a Critical Incident Plan 

 

Local Governing Body meetings 

The Local Governing Body will meet at least once a term and, at each meeting, will focus on the 
following issues- 

x Monitoring the School Improvement Plan 
x Finance  
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x Premises 
x Curriculum 
x Personnel 
x Health & Safety 
x Achievement and Attainment (to be included within the Headteacher’s Report) 
x Safeguarding (to be included within the Headteacher’s Report) 
x Attendance (to be included within the Headteacher’s Report) 
x Behaviour (to be included within the Headteacher’s Report) 
 

Each of the above will have a Lead Governor (to be appointed at the first meeting of the Autumn 
Term).  These Lead Governors will have responsibility for monitoring the relevant sections of the 
School. Development Plan and for ensuring that all matters as outlined in the relevant terms of 
reference for the Local Governing Body (see Appendix 1) are adhered to at meetings at the 
appropriate time during the academic year. 

Quoracy 

No business can be conducted unless at least half of the governors (rounded up to a whole number) 
of the total number of governors holding office on the date of the meeting are present.   In the event 
of the Executive Headteacher being unable to attend a meeting, the Executive Headteacher would 
ask the Headteacher or Head of School (whichever is relevant) to take her place for that meeting.  It 
would be expected that the Executive Headteacher would liaise with the Headteacher or Head of 
School in advance of the meeting to discuss any issues contained in the agenda. 

APPENDIX 1 

 
 Finance Matters 

Fi. The preparation of the annual budget will be undertaken by the Headteacher and School 
Business Manager/Finance Manager in consultation with the Lead Governor - Finance, with a 
view to it being formally presented for approval at an appropriate meeting of the LGB for 
subsequent ratification by the Board of Trustees. 

 
Fii. To review the actual expenditure against budget on at least a  termly basis, and take 

remedial action as required. 
 

Fiii. To review the  school’s Financial Regulations on a regular basis and recommend their 
approval to the Board annually 

 
Fiv. To approve expenditure of sums in excess of the Headteacher’s limit (currently £5,000) as 

set out in the Financial Regulations and Scheme of Delegation. 
 
Fv. To note all virements and to approve virements in excess of the Headteacher’s limit (currently 

£5,000) as set out in the Financial Regulations and Scheme of Delegation. 
 
Fvi. To review 3/5 year budget projections and make recommendations for future financial 

planning, in accordance with the School Development Plan and the Financial Regulations 
and Scheme of Delegation. 

 
Fvii. In consultation with the Board of Trustees, consider, review and adopt policies relating to 

Finance. 
 

Fviii. To review and approve the school’s Charging and Remissions Policy as appropriate 
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Fix. To determine plans for the expenditure for Capital Funding for recommendation to the Board 

of Trustees  
 

Fx. To consider matters relating to business and commercial sponsorship, as appropriate. 
 
Fxi. To monitor reports of income and expenditure of all trading accounts 
 
Fxii. To agree, determine and review annually, charges and leases for the letting of the school 

premises including the grounds. 
 
Premises Matters 
%

Pi. To ensure that buildings, equipment, and materials are safe and present no risk to health as 
far as is reasonably practicable. 

 
Pii. To review, monitor and implement the written Health and Safety Policy and to ensure that 

there is an annual Health and Safety Audit, and to elect a governor with particular 
responsibility for health and safety. 

 
Piii. To review and monitor security arrangements on the school premises. 
 
Piv. To review and monitor the maintenance and improvement of site and buildings 
 
Pv. To monitor building works in consultation with the Headteacher and the Local Authority and 

provide progress reports as appropriate. 
 
Pvi. To make and review recommendations for the future premises provision and asset 

management for the School Development Plan. 
 
Pvii. In consultation with the Board of Trustees, consider, review and adopt policies relating to 

premises matters. 
 
Pviii. To control the use of the premises outside of the school day, and ensure that national and LA 

directions for community out-of-hours use are followed. 
 
Pix. To review and monitor the provision of any extended schools activities.  
 
Px. To assist in the appointment of architects, builders, ground maintenance teams, surveyors 

etc, according to the established procedures laid down by the LGB, and to monitor all aspects 
of their work. 

 
 
Curriculum Matters 

Ci. To advise governors on all matters relating to the curriculum. 
 
Cii. To monitor the implementation and delivery of the curriculum. 
 
Ciii. To consider, review and adopt policies relating to the curriculum. 
 
Civ. To review and approve the School Development Plan and the school’s Self Evaluation Form.  
 
To monitor the following, and take action as appropriate, in conjunction with the Board: 
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a) The National Curriculum and LA policy statements 
b) The overall school organisation 
c) Pupil disciplinary matters 
d) Pastoral care 
e) Sex and relationship education 
f) Social, Moral, Spiritual & Cultural including Fundamental British Values 
g) Staff training and development 
h) The home/school agreement 
i) The school prospectus and school website 
j) Special Educational Needs & Disabilities (SEND) 
k) Child protection issues 
l) Foundation stage matters 
m) School meals 
n) Educational visits 
o) The school uniform policy statement 
p) The provision for religious education and collective worship  
 

Cvi. To monitor the school’s responsibilities relating to the assessment of children with special 
educational needs and disabilities 
 

Cvii. To review when appropriate the assessment arrangements for pupils at the end of each key 
stage. 
 

Cviii. To monitor the procedure for parental complaints about curriculum provision and other 
matters. 
 

Cix. To monitor the provision of information given to parents. 
 

Cx. To appoint individual governors to monitor specific responsibilities  
 
HR Matters 
 
HRi. Together with the Headteacher, make recommendations concerning the staffing 

establishment, including the number of posts of responsibility to be allocated. 
 
HRii. To approve procedures for the recruitment and appointment of staff to the leadership group in 

line with the Trust Pay Policy   
 
HRiii. In the event of a vacancy for the post of Headteacher, Head of School or Deputy 

Headteacher: 
 

x In consultation with the Board of Trustees and the Executive Headteacher, the LGB will 
agree a Selection Panel of three to five Governors who will determine the job specification 
and person requirements, draw up the job advertisement and prepare the school 
information pack.  

x Selection criteria and interview arrangements shall be decided by the Selection Panel. 
x The interviewing and appointment process shall be the responsibility of the Board of 

Trustees 
  
HRiv. The recruitment and appointment of staff below the leadership group will be delegated to the 

Headteacher, who will decide the level of Governor involvement on a case-by-case basis. 
 
HRv. Appointment of support and non-teaching  staff shall be delegated to the Headteacher, who 

will decide the level of Governor involvement on a case-by-case basis. 
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HRvi. To consider recommendations from the Headteacher regarding applications from staff for 
secondments or leave of absence  

 
HRvii. To consider recommendations from the Headteacher regarding a potential redundancy 

situations; all recommendations will require Board approval. 
 
HRviii. In consultation with the Board of Trustees, consider, review and adopt policies relating to 

personnel matters. 
 
HRix. To consider health, safety and wellbeing matters relating to staff as appropriate. 
 
HRx. To receive reports from the Headteacher on staff development and newly qualified 

teachers.
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APPENDIX 3 
 

ICENI ACADEMY 
 

COMMITTEE STRUCTURES December 2016 
 

 
Chairman 
Vice Chairman 

Dave King 
Karen Chaplin 

 
Finance: 
Health & Safety:  
Pupil Voice:  
Healthy School: 

 
Dave King 
Paul Hopper 
Cllr Lyn Barton 
Dave King 

 
SEND Governor 
Child Protection 
Gifted & Talented Children 
Complaints 
Racist Incidents 
Looked After Children 

 
Julie Powell (shadowed by Catherine Graydon 
Julie Powell ( “ “ “ “ “ ) 
Julie Powell ( “ “ “ “ “ ) 
Cllr Lyn Barton 
Karen Chaplin 
Julie Powell ( “ “ “ “ “ ) 

Pupil Discipline Committee 
(Quorum of 3) 

Any governor except the Chair and staff 

Staff Discipline Committee 
(Quorum of 3) 

Any governor except the Chair and staff 
 

Staff Dismissal Appeal 
(Quorum of 3) 

Any governors except the Chair, staff and those serving on the relevant Staff Discipline 
Committee 

Pay Committee Paul Hopper Dave King Julie Powell 
Head Teacher Review Panel 
(To be held in Summer Term) 

Dave King 
Simon Carter (CL MAT) 
Jane Bass 
Simon Webb 

Parental Complaints Dave King 
Training Link Governor Dave King 

 


